COMMUNITY ASSET TRANSFER STAGE 2 PANEL
RAVELSTON PARK PAVILION

20 DECEMBER 2018

HELD AT CITY CHAMBERS

ATTENDEES:

Clir lain Whyte (Chair)

I - Blackhall Nursery/Blackhall Community Trust (BCT)
I - Blackhall Nursery/Blackhall Community Trust (BCT)
Mhari-Louise Teden — Head Teacher Blackhall Primary

Elaine Lennon — Partnership Development Manager - North West Locality
Craig Lamont — CEC Senior Estates Surveyor

Brian Paton — CEC Estates Surveyor

Apologies: Clir Hal Osler, [ (COSS), I, David Jamieson

MEETING OPENED AT 10.00 am
Introductions were made and Clir Whyte assumed the chair.

IW advised that he was a member of Finance and Resources Committee and queried whether there
was a conflict of interest. CL advised that there was not and his experience sitting on the committee
would assist the panel.

CL noted that . who had acted as a third party and critical friend to BCT, was not at the
panel and the agreed Council CAT policy recommended that a third party was present. i stated that
BCT were happy to proceed without a third party and the meeting continued

BEIN outlined the proposal for the community asset transfer of Ravelston Park Pavilion. A two
phase approach was being undertaken, with phase 1 comprising existing nursery use with additional
community use outwith nursery core hours. Phase 2 was rebuilding the pavilion to provide bespoke
nursery and community bases. The plans prepared were ambitious and, in the Trust’s view, achievable.

The approach has been to prepare a comprehensive business case on the basis of the phase 1
proposals and the phase 2 business case will be developed as the availability of capital funding
becomes clearer. A number of factors will feed into the phase 2 business case, including 1140 hours
requirements, inalienable common good being resolved, planning permission in principle being
obtained and Scottish Land Fund (capital funders) requirements.

It was confirmed that BCT would be the landlord of the building and Blackhall Nursery the anchor
tenant.

P advised that funds were available to proceed with planning permission in principle once the
common good status had been resolved. There has been wide consultation on the proposals and a



number of options prepared. Option 9 has been selected as the best option for community use and
nursery space and will encourage wider use of the space and park surrounds.

In summary ] advised that BCT were comfortable with the phase 1 business case and proposed use
of the building.

CL asked if BCT thought whether the proposed use would be up and running in two years. ] advised
that having the land requested in the CAT would give the group options and if necessary they could
explore alternatives (eg temporary structures etc). CL noted that obtaining planning permission for
temporary units can take some time to obtain.

BP updated the panel on the common good situation. BCT will fund advocates fees. The Council legal
section will send out a draft undertaking letter to the group and check availability of Scott Blair QC
(who has provided a preliminary and positive opinion). Once the fee undertaking is agreed, counsel
will be instructed.

[ spoke on capital funding and advised that the Nursery were exploring seed corn funding with CEC.
[ pointed out that the Nursery had saved the Council hundreds of thousands of pounds by providing
the early years support over the last 20 years. ] was grateful for the support provided by the
Inverleith Neighbourhood Partnership.

BP advised that the park has a Fields in Trust designation and that there would be a process to follow
to amend the designation. This would be addressed after common good is resolved.

[ confirmed that a sale of the land was the preferred option as it would assist in the common good
resolution, aid grant funding and given the likely alterations to the structure of the building, not having
to obtain landlord’s consent would be a time saver.

CL advised the panel on that should the property be sold and in the future the group failed, the
procedure under the Community Empowerment (Scotland) Act 2015 was that the property would be
offered to a similar charity to run and should this fail the property would revert to the Scottish
Ministers IW queried whether the Council would have any powers of possession. CL advised that this
would not be possible, however the property would be placed on the Scottish Government trawl list
and the Council would have the opportunity to purchase the building if they wished.

There was a general discussion around other potential groups and it was agreed that there were a
number of local groups who would be interested in the property.

IW asked whether other groups using the building would be expected to be self funding. FG advised
that the community benefits of other uses would be considered along with financial considerations.

[ advised that the Group were successful fundraisers and that their efforts would be increased once
the CAT moves forward and common good resolved.

M-LT noted that the primary school has no nursery provision and the majority of P1 intake to Blackhall
Primary come from the Nursery. The School Management Team has close linkages with the Nursery
and regular transition events take place over the school year. There is a good staff relationship and
the nursery is perceived as the Blackhall School Nursery.

CL asked whether there was a high turnover of committee members. ] advised that the average
term of office was three to four years and there was a good crossover with Primary School committees.

EL advised that the North West Neighbourhood Partnership were fully supportive of the nursery and
have worked well with them over a number of years.



The applicants were asked to leave while the Panel deliberated.

Decision: The Panel agreed with the proposal and approved the Stage 2 submission.

BP to prepare report to Finance and Resources Committee in light of the Panel recommendation

MEETING CLOSED AT 11.20am





